College of Biological Sciences

Minutes of the Educational Policy Committee

February  5,  2001
Revised
Present:  Dick Poppele, chair; Kathy Burleson, Dick Hanson, Jane Phillips, Stu Goldstein, Tom Soulen, Janet Schottel, John Anderson, Kathryn Hanna, Frank Barnwell, Paul Judd, Kathy Ball, Leah Clark (for Kathie Peterson)
The revised minutes of the  November 29 meeting were approved. 

Old business
a.  Clean up of courses 2022/3007.  Tom Soulen reported that he had convened a group of instructors responsible for these two courses.  After looking at syllabi and lab schedules for each the group determined that the courses were different enough to warrant granting credit for both courses.  A motion was made and seconded to grant credit for both courses and it passed unanimously.

b.  Report on meeting with COAFES to discuss Biotechnology major.  Janet Schottel reported on this meeting which was held December 4 and Kathryn Hanna distributed a memorandum from Deans  Elde and Muscoplat.  Many facets of the major including new courses to be developed,  work load, support, concerns, and desirability of offering such a major were discussed.  Dick Poppele stated that CBS has no experience with majors that are cross- collegiate although COAFES has been involved in these situations.  Kathryn Hanna stated that this major might provide a good avenue for a masters degree.  Such a program would surely include technical courses and may also include a certification component.  Tom Soulen suggested that even more than technology, ethical concerns need to be included and guidelines must be put in place.  John Anderson questioned whether any of the proposed courses are already in existence and apparently some of them are.    Kathryn wondered whether a more appropriate level might be an area of emphasis within an already existing major.  Jane Phillips related that Madison has had some experience with providing appropriate course work in a “just in time” mode.  These courses are taken by students at the end of their collegiate careers and involve 3 week to 3 month programs to get students ready for the workforce.  Janet mentioned that the COAFES/CBS committee on the biotechnology major would meet again February 23 and invited EPC members  to address any concerns that they might have and relay these to her prior to the meeting.

c.  Other old business.  Jane Phillips asked Kathryn Hanna about progress on convening  a task force to look at the prospects for increasing the number of incoming freshmen in CBS.  The group has not met to date.  Kathryn stated that Dean Elde still has a target number of 500 freshmen in mind.  We currently have 240 freshmen and the goal for fall, 2001 is 280.  How we are to keep up with the ever burgeoning number of students is a serious problem that hasn’t been adequately addressed.  Kathryn stated that 40 new biology faculty are in the process of being hired on the Twin Cities campus.  Tom Soulen replied that faculty are only part of the equation; many other staff are also needed.  Kathryn stated that she has some concern about teaching loads in some CBS departments.  She feels that some may be backing off of their original commitments.  Workloads may not be readily apparent, however, since faculty in some units teach in several colleges.  For example some GCD faculty are also teaching in the law and medical schools.   Another concern is that the growth in the graduate student population is slowing.  Jane mentioned that many of our teaching assistants are coming from elsewhere and we are using more undergraduates than in the past.

New business

a.  Report of Dean’s meetings with major departments.  Kathryn reported that she and Dean Elde have met with Plant Biology and have scheduled a meeting with Microbiology faculty.  Plant Biology faculty have indicated that they are willing to take on more advisees regardless of major.  Since about half of our students are biology majors many faculty will be assigned students outside of their departmental major.

b.  Report of survey of neuroscience majors and roles of Student Services in advising.  Dick Popple distributed a report on neuroscience majors that was completed in December 2000.  Sixty five surveys were mailed (to all neuroscience majors) and thirty two responded to the survey.  Only four of the students reported that they had double majors and these were split between biology and EEB in addition to neuroscience.  

Dick drew our attention to Table 3 on faculty advising and mentioned that there was a lack of congruence between the number of students who said they had contacted a faculty advisor (81%) and the number who were documented to have seen an advisor (38%).  Dick asked how faculty advisors are assigned.  Leah Clark was present to answer questions concerning the role of Student Services in advising.  She said that students can request a specific faculty person, but most assignments are made randomly within a department.  Since a lot of advising is done in Student Services, Kathryn Hanna suggested that the role of the faculty member is more of a mentor.  Since many students are reluctant to seek out faculty, Janet Schottel suggested that faculty need to be more aggressive in seeking out students.  Kathryn suggested that a good way to meet students may be at a group gathering such as the All College Picnic which is being planned in May.  Frank Barnwell stated that faculty need to know the nature of the type of advising they are to do.  Is this supposed to be a time of establishing a relationship with the student, taking a look at transcripts, etc.?  Leah replied that these things are important parts of the advisor/advisee relationship.  Students will go to Student Services for such things as progress reports, probationary problems, etc.  Dick Poppele stated that in the past, physiology students in CLA would have a formal document and would check with their faculty advisors periodically.  Tom Soulen wondered how one would get students to know that they have to do something specific in order to contact an advisor.  John Anderson stated that we are fighting the CLA culture in which students manage to graduate without much advice from anyone.  Kathy Burleson recounted her experience at a private school where one week annually was set aside for students to make contact with their advisors.  Leah replied that CBS used to have a time dedicated to program planning but that it didn’t accomplish all of their goals.  

Dick Poppele wondered if we should distribute his survey on a larger scale.  Kathryn replied that we already have quite a bit of data from a CBS survey done several years ago.  At that time students appeared satisfied with the CBS experience.  She will try to locate that data and share it with us.

c.  Two environmental sciences minors in COAFES and Natural Resources.  Kathryn Hanna distributed copies of these memoranda from the Provost’s Office.  Craig Swan has asked for our opinions because he is concerned about the duplication of efforts.  John Anderson wondered why these two units hadn’t communicated with each other.  Kathryn stated that she was worried that students could actually complete either minor without taking a 4xxx level course. Tom Soulen stated that many of these 3xxx level courses probably don’t have prerequisites. Members were urged to let Craig Swan know their opinions of these minors.  Kathryn added as an aside,  that she thinks we should take a serious look at the feasibility of offering a minor in ecology.
d.  New course proposal, Biology of Aging, EEB/Biol 35xx.  This course is being proposed by Jim Curtsinger to fill part of the general education niche.  This is an example of a general education course geared primarily toward undergraduate non-biology majors and secondarily to CBS undergrads.  Apparently Biology of Cancer (Bob McKinnell’s course) is still on the books but has not been taught on semesters.  We will consider this proposal further at next meeting.

Kathryn mentioned that we will soon see a proposal for Ecological Biogeography from Ed Cushing. We will also see  a proposal for another course, Tropical Biology, which is being developed by Bill Gould.  This will be offered through Itasca but located in Puerto Rico.  
Announcements

1.  Due to some scheduling problems, we will cancel the EPC meeting scheduled for February 12 and reschedule it for February 19, same time and location.

2.  Kathryn distributed copies of two articles, one an Opinion piece from Daily concerning the lack of importance liberal arts gives to science.  The other is titled “The Miseducation of Hip-Hop” from the December 7 issue of Black Issues in Higher Education.

The meeting adjourned at 3:40 p. m.

Minutes submitted by Kathy Ball
